
CHURCH HILL NEWSLETTER 
COMMITTED TO INFORMING THE RESIDENTS OF CHURCH HILL  

FEBRUARY 2010 

WEBSITE:  www.churchhillrichmond.com    E-MAIL:  newsletter@churchhillrichmond.com 

Next General Membership Meeting - New Location! 
7:00pm Tuesday, February 16, 2010 

The Family Resource Center, 2405 Jefferson Avenue - one block west of 25th St. 
Come meet your Councilwoman, Ms. Cynthia Newbille  ~  Members & Non-Members Welcome to Attend 

I 
U 
Happy Valentine’s Day 



www.alamobbqva.com   2202 Jefferson Ave. 
804.592.3138

        Pulled Pork Sandwich             Pulled Chicken Sandwich 
        with Alamo Slaw…4.50                 with Alamo Slaw…4.50 
 
     “Texas Style” Beef Brisket          BBQ Portobello Sandwich 
                      Sandwich                           topped with roasted onions 
     Topped with onions and                           Ruffage…5.50 
               Jalapenos…5.50 
               

Award Winning Hickory Smoked-Dry Rubbed  
St.Louis Spare Ribs 

Half Rack…9  Full Rack…16 
 

TACOS…2.75each 
Your choice of Blackened Tilapia, Chicken, Pork, Beef, or 

Portobello on a Toasted Flour Tortilla  with Melted 
Cheddar Jack Cheese Topped with a Roasted Corn and 

Black Bean Relish. 
 

Big Grilled Burrito…6.00 
Your choice of Blackened Tilapia, Chicken, Pork, Beef, or 

Portobello with Rice, Black Beans, Salsa, Sour Cream, and 
Cheddar Jack Cheese. 

 
“Texas Style” Alamo Cuban…5.50 

Your Choice of Pork or Chicken with Mustard, Siracha, 
Pickles, Onions, Jalapenos and Cheddar Jack Cheese, 

Pressed to Perfection. 
 
HOMEMADE SIDES…1.75      You should call us,  Alamo Has  
Jalapeno Mac & cheese             seasonal desserts, milkshakes, 
Texas Caviar                                       and Huge Beverage Selection.                     
Potato Salad                                        Please Feel Free to call us     
Black Beans and Rice                         Ahead for Take Out orders. 
Corn Bread w/Honey Butter        Become a friend of the  
Cowboy Beans                                          Alamo on Facebook and 
Alamo Slaw                                           Receive 15% off on Tuesdays.                      
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SECRETARY 
  Jacqui Newman • 433-8568  
  jacquinewman@gmail.com 
TREASURER 
  Susan White • 649-4008 
  susanwhite123@verizon.net  
ASSISTANT TREASURER 
  Carolyn Williamson • 649-0001 
                          carolyn.williamson@hotmail.com  
DIRECTORS AT LARGE  

  Matt Conrad • 938-7654 
  matthewconrad@gmail.com 
 

  Mike McPeak • 757-358-5565  
  mcmcpeak@gmail.com 
 

  Gene Henley • 343-7273 
  ghenley@verizon.net 
 

  Randolph Bell • 643-1175 
  rmbell1947@earthlink.net 
 

  John Vetrovec • 
  jvetrovec@investdavenport.com 
Immediate Past President 

     John Johnson • 814-1066 
  mksm1@msn.com 

VOLUNTEERS 
Newsletter Editor:    
 Karen Chase  540-819-4008 
Newsletter Advertising Coordinator:  
 Trish Bernal  643-2420 
Membership Coordinator:   
 Benedicte Whitworth  644-6559 
Church Hill Planters:  
 Marion Macdonald  644-1347  
Newsletter Distribution:  
 Tom & Eileen Sanders 343-7157 (south) 
 Katie & Tom Widmer  771-5818 (north) 
Church Hill Crime Watch: 
 Shelby Long  648-2710 
Clean & Safe:  
 Open Position, Needs Volunteer! 
Zoning Committee:  
 Waite Rawls  649-1861 x.30  
Summer Picnic Volunteers:  Open Positions, 
 Needs Volunteers!! 
 

ADVERTISING INFORMATION 
The deadline for submission of advertising copy is the 25th of 
the month for ads to be included in the following month’s 
newsletter. A full page ad is 7.5” W x 10” H. A half page ad 
should be no larger than 7.5” W x 4.75” H (landscape) and a 
quarter page ad should be no larger than 3.5” W x 4.75” H 
(portrait).  Ads are black and white and can be accepted 
in .pdf, .jpg, .pub, or Word doc. format.  Ad copy should be 
submitted electronically via e-mail to:   
newsletter@churchhillrichmond.com 
 
Monthly advertising rates are as follows: 

QUARTER PAGE $30 
HALF PAGE $40 

FULL PAGE INSIDE $70 
FULL PAGE INSIDE FRONT COVER $75 

FULL PAGE BACK COVER $80 
CENTERFOLD (TWO FULL PAGE ADS) $130 

 
NOTE: A discount of 10% is provided for three or more 
months for pre-paid advertising. Ad copy for reserved space 
may be changed if received prior to the 25th of the month.  
 
Payment must be received prior to the publication date in 
order for the ad to be included in the newsletter. Send      
payment to: CHA Newsletter, P.O. Box 8031, Richmond, 
VA 23223. 
 
Questions?  Please contact Trish Bernal, Ad Coordinator, 
643-2420 or at trishbernal@gmail.com 
 
The Church Hill Newsletter is distributed by volunteers 
throughout the Church Hill neighborhood (North and South 
of Broad Street) and to several apartment bldgs in the 
Shockoe Bottom area.  We also distribute to several local 
restaurants and area merchants. A total of 1600 issues are 
distributed each month. 

 
The Church Hill Newsletter is available online at 
the Church Hill Association’s website at 
www.churchhillrichmond.com. Past issues are 
available under the section titled “Archives”.  

 
 

EDITORIAL POLICY 
The newsletter is published monthly except for a combined 
November/December issue. All official opinions of the CHA 
are found in the minutes of the meetings. All other opinions 
expressed in the newsletter are the opinions of the individual 
author.  Submissions are welcome.  The editorial policy does 
not permit personal attacks, profanity or anonymous 
submissions.  Submissions may be edited for space.  Final 
approval rests with the Board of Directors.  Please submit all 
a r t i c l e s / l e t t e r s  a s  e - m a i l s  t o 
newsletter@churchhillrichmond.com 



Virginia Cabinetry LLC 
Exceptional Design with Your Taste in Mind 

Your Home Your Style Your Life 

• Kitchen & Bathroom Cabinets 
• Custom‐Built Bookcases & Libraries 
• Granite, Quartz, Solid‐Surface 

Countertops 
• Licensed & Insured  
• Installations By Our Own Crews 
• Call For a Free Estimate  

• Phone: 804.612.6469  
 

www.VirginiaCabinetry.com 

 

B aby It’s Cold Outside...

     Winter is an especially difficult time for aging or home bound seniors. Being 
lonely, isolated and most likely without home cooked meals or companionship. 
Of course, you care  for them as much as possible, but with all of life’s
responsibilities, it can be difficult.

Step in from the cold and into the warmth and join us for a
delicious hot lunch or dinner.
CAREGIVERS: Taking a cruise, visiting grandchildren or just need
a little time off? HeartFields offers all the same amenities for short
stays from one week to one month.  

HeartFields At Richmond can change worries of ice
storms, utility outrages and winter depression to safe,
warm days with a caring staff and lots of new friends.
Step into the warmth and security of HeartFields
At Richmond Assisted Living.
Affordable - one cost covers apartment, 3 meals a day,
utilities, laundry, housekeeping , activities, day trips
and superior care.
Licensed nurses and caregivers on-site 24/7.
Scheduled transportation for medical appointments. 
Emergency Response System.

804-257-7949 or 804-426-9986

FIVESTAR  SENIOR LIVINGH

501 N. Allen Avenue

www.heartfieldsatrichmond.com

ASSISTED LIVING
at Richmond



PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 
To date the feedback received regarding the January meeting was positive. The zoning proposal was very well presented by Tarisa 
Moran, and the question and answer session went relatively smoothly. The first ever presentation by Lt. Forgette from our local fire    
station was an eye-opener for many and after the meeting Mort Casson, Poly Cole and Michael McPeak offered to meet and come up 
with recommendations for us to consider at a future meeting.  
   
The idea of snacks at our monthly meetings will be continued as it received general approval. It would be helpful if someone would offer 
to be the monthly co-coordinator.  It’s an easy role:  

Find a member each month. The member would then decide what to provide & then purchase the small items needed (for which they 
will obviously be reimbursed)  

Ensure the common items already purchased are taken to each meeting. 
Clear up afterwards!   

Diane Worthington has kindly agreed to organize February’s snacks. Thank you Diane.   
 
Our next membership meeting is on February 16 at 7pm and will be held at the Family Resource Center – 2405 Jefferson Ave.  
Ms. Cynthia Newbille, our local City Council rep has graciously agreed to give us a presentation of her views and her vision for the 7th 
District, and there will be undoubtedly be a spirited question and answer session afterwards. The Family Resource Center is a wonderful 
caring resource for the less fortunate families in our community, and the Chairman of the FRC Board, VCU Dean Kevin Allison, has 
kindly agreed to welcome us and present a short overview of the FRC's mission.   
 
One of my personal objectives this year is to find ways we can all agree to speed up two key, but linked, areas which I perceive could be 
holding us back:   
We must improve communications between the various CHA Committees, the Board and you, our members.  
This in turn may enable us all to make better informed decisions, as will have had more time to think about a particular upcoming matter.  
 
At the last Board meeting in January I suggested we invest $10 a month in a professional e-mail service - Constant Contact.  This expen-
diture was approved.  A trial e-mail was sent on January 24 to 95% of our current membership (those who have e-mail addresses) and it 
contained the minutes of that CHA Board meeting.  As a result most of you had, I hope, an immediate “feel” for what we were thinking 
and doing on your behalf, and more importantly, if you don’t agree with any route we are taking you can then contact me, or any other 
Board member, and give us your immediate feedback.  
 
In future month’s the President’s Message may well not always come from me. I have proposed to the Board that in ensuing months any 
Board member could give you a personal insight from them. Perhaps a particular perspective on a key subject which could help us under-
stand unfolding events which we need to consider as it could have an important impact on our community, or perhaps a particular gripe 
to shock us to a new approach of how we do things.  Be assured - this in no way suggests any lack of commitment by me to the          
Association, but we may get some very interesting and useful insights!  
 
I do hope you will attend our next meeting, meet Cynthia Newbille and enter into an invigorating discussion with her. I promise it will 
end on or before 8:30pm - unless you wish it to continue and the FRC is agreeable! 
 
John Whitworth  (H) 644-6559 (C) 243-2382 
 
P.S.  Hot off the press.  This evening, the 26th of January, Karen Chase confirmed she would be delighted to become our NEW 
NEWSLETTER EDITOR!  Karen, and her partner Ted, moved to Church Hill a few months ago and they immediately immersed   
themselves into our community. The icing on the cake is that Ted has also agreed to be Karen’s assistant/proof reader, and understudy. 
What a wonderful combination!  Karen & Ted: Welcome to Church Hill, and thank you so much for “signing on”. 
  
Erika Gay, whose baby this has been over the past nine years, is helping in the transition – so the great Church Hill Association        
Newsletter does now have a new lease of life!   
 
Karen runs a marketing company which specializes in helping companies and non-profit associations explain to their audience what they 
are “all about”.  She understands how critical it is that our newsletter and our website gives out a consistent meaningful message to our 
audience. She has very generously offered to develop a new CHA website for us which will show Church Hill in its true light, and she 
will present her recommendations to you all at our upcoming meeting on the 16th of February.      
 
Thank you Erika so much for all you have done for us over the past nine years, and a huge welcome to Karen (and Ted!).  
 



TIMELY & NOTEWORTHY  
NOTICE: 
Discussion at the February General Membership Meeting 
will include a possible upgrade to the current Church Hill 
Association website.  The Board is proposing to spend up 
to $1,500 on the "background engine" of a new website 
which a CHA member is willing to design at no cost.  The 
Board is seeking approval for the expenditure.  
 

NOTICE: 
The updated Church Hill Association By-laws approved 
by the General Membership at the November 2009      
meeting are now posted on the Association’s website at 
www.churchhillrichmond.com. 
 

NOTICE: 
The next General Membership meeting will be held in a 
different location Tuesday, February 16 at The Family  
Resource Center, 2405 Jefferson Avenue - one block west 
of 25th Street at 7:00pm. Come meet your Councilwoman, 
Ms. Cynthia Newbille.  Members & non-members are   
welcome to attend. 

IT’S WINTER – ARE YOU READY? 
 

So far, predictions of a colder than normal winter for    
Virginia are right on target.  Winter is blasting Virginia; 
do you know what to do? 
 
If you decide to stay in your home during an extended 
power outage:  You need a minimum of three days of 
food that doesn’t need electricity. Pipes could freeze.  You 
need water – three gallons per person will last three days.  
Choose a room that will be the easiest to heat, and close it 
off. This should be the room with a fireplace or some 
other heating unit.  Dress in several layers of loose-fitting, 
lightweight clothing, and wear a hat and mittens. 
 
If you use kerosene or propane heaters:  These are a fire 
hazard and should be used with much caution.  The room 
must be ventilated by opening a window. A ceiling fan is 
not enough ventilation. Keep heaters at least 3ft. away 
from flammable objects such as curtains, blankets and   
furniture. Place heaters on a hard surface, not on carpet.  
Refuel them outdoors after they have cooled. 
 
If you have pets:  Bring them inside.  If they must stay 
outside, be sure they have shelter and insulation from the 
cold.  Don’t use electric heating pads, kerosene heaters or 
any other heating appliance because they can burn your 
pet.  Make sure your pet has enough food and unfrozen 
water; they may need more during cold temperatures. 
 
If you must drive during a winter storm:  Most traffic 
crashes happen within the first two hours after a storm 
begins. Snow plows start on roads that carry the most   
traffic and then move to smaller roads. Try to stay off the 
road to give plows time and space to work.  Call 511 for 
road conditions or visit www.511Virginia.org. Buckle up 
every time you drive. 
 
Go to www.ReadyVirginia.gov for more about preparing 
for winter weather emergencies. 
 
Virginia Department of   
Emergency Management, 
January 2010 

NOTICE: 
There will be a new Church Hill Newsletter Editor   
starting in March! Neighbor Karen Chase has graciously 
volunteered. Please see the President’s Message for   
details about Karen’s experience.  Thank you Karen! 
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TIMELY & NOTEWORTHY  
SNOW CODE 
(Code 1993, § 25-23) Sec. 90-42. Duty to remove snow 
from paved sidewalks.   
 
It shall be the duty of every occupant of any land or premises 
abutting upon any paved sidewalk and the duty of the owner 
of any unoccupied land or premises abutting upon any paved 
sidewalk to remove and clear away or cause to be removed 
and cleared away the snow from the paved sidewalk abutting 
such land or premises, in such manner as not to obstruct the 
passage of water in the gutters, within six hours after the 
snow ceases to fall. If snow ceases to fall during the night, 
removal of snow from the sidewalk before 11am the follow-
ing morning.  Criminal penalties shall not apply to any person 
who is physically disabled or who is age 65 years or older. 

Knit ONE, Purl TWO, Bind OFF…and    
DONATE! 
 
We all have them, that stash of great yarns and ribbon stuff 
left over from projects in our “I don’t know what to do with 
it?!” pile that we keep almost forever! Clear that pile, and 
replace the guilt with good in knowing that you are making 
lives better in donating what natural fiber or specialty       
knitting and weaving materials you can to the Highland    
Support Project.  
 
The Highland Support Project (HSP) is an organization that 
promotes ongoing and lasting transformational development 
of Maya communities in the Western Highlands of           
Guatemala. HSP fosters local empowerment of Maya women 
through the Association of Women of the Highlands (AMA). 
Through AMA’s educational programs, Maya women have 
started their own micro-collectives weaving items for sale in 
North America. Their craftsmanship is exceptional, but they 
just cannot compete against the influx of machined synthetic 
products without our help!   
 
Please drop off your natural fiber or specialty yarns to       
Alternatives, 3320 W. Cary St before March 1. The full value 
of your donation is tax deductible, as provided by law. HSP’s 
tax identification number is 54-1681703.   
 
If you have any questions please feel to contact Church Hill 
resident Jean Wight at 780-2306. She will be glad to collect 
any materials you could donate. This March, Jean joins VCU 
students again, working with Maya families in the Highlands 
of Guatemala.  She will stay on longer this time, working on 
knitting projects with the women.   

Friday, January 29, 2010 
CITY REDESIGNS AND IMPROVES      
RICHMONDGOV.COM  
 
The city of Richmond has officially launched a new, 
redesigned city website at www.Richmondgov.com. 
The objective of the new website is to maximize a   
visitor's online experience when navigating,            
researching and conducting business on the city site. 
 
"This new website provides clearer navigation and 
greater accessibility for city residents and visitors," 
said Mayor Dwight C. Jones. "We ensured efficiency 
in constructing the new site by utilizing internal       
resources and undertaking the complete redesign in 
house with the talents of our Department of             
Information Technology." 
 
The new website provides maps, directions, and a 
street level view to every city owned address through 
an internally developed mapping application. Other 
amenities of the website include a city event and    
meeting calendar as well as real-time traffic accident 
mapping for Richmond, Chesterfield and Henrico. The 
city also uses the website to embrace social media   
platforms such as Blogger, Facebook, and Twitter. 

NEW LEAF COLLECTION SCHEDULE 
 

Church Hill and Fulton 
April 12-April 23 

www.richmondriverdistrict.com 

Official sign off.   It was fun!  
I’ll miss you!                  - Erika 



NEIGHBORHOOD NEWS  
SPECIAL THANKS FROM THE CHURCH HILL BALL CHAIR 
 
“This was a wonderful evening, perhaps the best Church Hill Ball I have attended since joining the Church Hill Community 
– It all came together and we all had a “Ball”                                
John Whitworth, Church Hill Association President 
 
A Note From Liz Steen 
As Chair of the 2009 Church Hill Ball, I would like to extend a big “Thank You” to all the neighborhood business which 
supported us with donations of food for this yearly event.  When local businesses support us, we should reciprocate. 
 
Also my great thanks to: 
The committee who helped on deciding the location:  Matt Conrad, Steve Costa, Nancy Winter, Beth Sarrett and John 
Whitworth. These decisions are never easy. 
The “hands on” helpers who helped with decoration, tickets, and all the little jobs which pop up while planning a large 
event:  Gig, Amanda, Mark, Mitch, Tim, Julia, Kate, Jon, Beth and Dave.  
Special thanks for Ashley Hart who did the graphics for the Ball Handouts. 
 
I ask you to show your support of these businesses the next time you decide to check out a local restaurant. They are all    
different and reflect the diversity to be found in our community.    
 
Participating Restaurants:  
Alamo BBQ, 2202 Jefferson Av.,                                                                                                     
Chris Davis, Paul Hubbard  592-3138 
Aziza's on Main, 2110 East Main St. 
Billy Fallen, 344-1523 
Millies, 2603 E. Main St. 
Paul Keevil, 643-5512 
Poe's Pub, 2706 E. Main St. 
Mike Brit, 648-2120 
Sette, 7 North 23rd Street. 
Brian Rivers, 788-7077 
The Hard Shell, 1411 E. Cary St. 
Jared Golden, 643-2333 
The Hill Cafe, 2800 East Broad St. 
Rick Gilespie, 648-0360 
 
Liz Steen, 2009 Church Hill Ball Chair 
 
 
 
SPECIAL THANKS FROM THE CHURCH HILL BOW CHAIRS 
Once again Tony and I would like to thank all those who helped beautify the neighborhood by hanging red bows.  As always 
it was a lot of fun getting together on the weekend to kick off the holidays and get into the spirit (with spirits).  The bows 
made it through the snow, rain, and wind.  Also, thank you for helping to take them down.  Kudos to Karen and Brett     
Gauthier, Tom Orr, Marilyn Stroh, Jon O., Tish and Chris Bergin. 
 
Tracey and Tony Monteleone, 2009 Church Hill Bow Chairs 





 

CHURCH HILL ANIMAL HOSPITAL IS CELEBRATING 7 YEARS IN THE 
NEIGHBORHOOD AND WOULD LIKE TO THANK EVERYONE FOR THEIR    

REMARKABLE SUPPORT.  
LOCATED AT THE CORNER OF 25TH AND MARSHALL STREETS,                           

ONE BLOCK NORTH OF ST. JOHN'S CHURCH.  
MAKE YOUR APPOINTMENT TODAY AT 644-8200 

These Thisdon’t have to break
More than just a thrift store.

3114 W. Cary Street, Richmond

www.goodwillvirginia.org | (804) 254-7623
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CHA MEMBERSHIP 
CHA MEMBERSHIP MESSAGE 
It is still time to renew your Church Hill Association membership. If 
you come to the February meeting you can register there or fill in the 
form in the newsletter and mail it in advance. We do not send      
membership cards but they can be collected at anytime at any 
monthly meeting. The card gives you discounts at some local         
restaurants.  
 
A special gift from the Association is also part of your 2010        
membership – a green tote bag with the Church Hill Association logo.  
The bags are great for groceries or almost anything else; they are 
green with a white logo, made from some recycled material and can 
save lots of those plastic grocery bags!  In addition to a free bag with 
your membership, you can purchase additional bags for $3.00 each. 
 
Bénédicte Whitworth (644-6559)  CHAbene@comcast.net 
 

CHURCH HILL ASSOCIATION MISSION: 
The purpose of this organization shall be to promote a sense of unity 
and common endeavor among all the residents of the St. John's 
Church, Church Hill North, and Chimborazo Old and Historic       
Districts, other residents of the East District, and other interested    
persons, in order to develop a stable, desirable urban neighborhood. 

CHURCH HILL ASSOCIATION MEMBERSHIP FORM 
P.O BOX 8031 RICHMOND, VIRGINIA 23223 

MAIL TO THE ADDRESS ABOVE OR BRING TO THE NEXT MEMBERSHIP MEETING. 
 
MEMBER NAME #1: _____________________________________________________ 
 
MEMBER NAME #2: _____________________________________________________ 
 
STREET ADDRESS: ______________________________________________________  
 
CITY/STATE/ZIP: ______________________________________________________ 
 
PHONE: _________________________ NEW MEMBER  (       )  RENEWING MEMBER (       ) 
 
EMAIL: _______________________________________________________________ 
PROVIDING YOUR EMAIL ADDRESS GIVES CHA PERMISSION TO CONTACT YOU ABOUT NEWS OR EVENTS 
 
CASH ____   CHECK ____  (MAKE CHECK PAYABLE TO CHA)   $25 PER PERSON  ___  MEMBERSHIPS = $ ____________ 
              
******************************************************************************************************** 
 
FOR OFFICAL USE ONLY   CARD (       ) BAG (      )  DATE: ____________________________  

We would like to welcome all new 
and renewing members: 
Anderson, Aaron & Tamra Talmadge -   
Anderson 
Beem, Amy 
Broughton, Paul & Martha 
Cabot, Joel 
Carson,Rick 
Casson, Mort 
Conrad, Matt 
Denton, Margaret 
Friedman, Johnathan 
Kellman, Howard 
Kronenthal, Mark  
Long, Bobby & Shelby 
McPeak, Michael & Sandy 
McJay, Steve & Karin 
Pettus, Bill & Heather 
Sanders, Tom & Eileen 
Siebert, Randy & Aimee 
Skinner, Melinda  
Smith, Tanner 
White, Susan 
Williamson, Carolyn 
Wood, Frank & Lisa 



CHA BOARD MEETING 
MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 7, 2010 
BOARD MEETING 
By CHA Director at Large, Matt Conrad 
 
Meeting was from 7:00 - 9:10 p.m. held at the 2300 Club.  
  
All board members were present with the exception of 
Gene Henley and Jacqui Newman. 
 
1.  The need for a CHA newsletter editor was addressed by 
the Board.  Erika Gay after nine heroic years has edited her 
last newsletter as of February 2010.   
 
2. Waite Rawls gave the Zoning Committee's report:  The 
committee is working on creating a layman's dictionary of 
zoning terms to better understand zoning concepts such as 
R-63 and R-8, as well as the interplay between zoning and 
the historic district overlay.  At the last meeting, the     
committee received a presentation from Bob Klein and his 
developer and architect.  Bob seeks to develop the vacant 
hillside parcel east of the 25th and Franklin Street         
intersection (behind Pohlig Box factory and adjacent to the 
steps).  He contemplates a 4 story building: 3 stories with 5 
residential units each and one level of parking.  The     
committee generally approved of the project in concept, 
although concerns were raised as to whether the project 
would include first floor commercial in keeping with the 
community's desire for a more walkable neighbor-
hood.  Finally, the zoning committee addressed R-8 and    
R-63 as contemplated in the city's zoning study area.  R-8 
was approved of as a general zoning concept.  
 
3.  The Board passed a motion stating the following: "We 
endorse R-8 as a general zoning concept for our neighbor-
hood and recommend its usage where recommended on the 
map of the study area presented to us by Tarisa Moran and 
planning staff.  We withhold comment on whether the T-
shaped area in North Church Hill should remain R-63 as 
recommended by planning staff in favor of gauging that 
specific neighborhood's opinion." (6 yeas, 1 abstention) 
 
4. The Board debated whether the newsletter should move 
to an electronic format versus printed distribution, in light 
of the difficulty of finding a newsletter editor.  It was 
noted that approximately 85% of CHA membership use    
e-mail and that CHA could open a Constant Contact      
account for $10/month as opposed to the usual monthly 
printing cost. It was recommended that CHA membership 
be consulted before making any decision.  John Johnson 

recommended publishing both an electronic and paper 
newsletter for a 6-month period.  
 
5. Historic Richmond Foundation and the Commission of 
Architectural Review are putting final touches on the     
historic plaque program for Church Hill.  All parties will 
meet at Waite Rawls house on January 8th to flesh out   
final details.  This is the first time the CAR has considered 
approving a process by which it will approve a form of 
plaque without individual review of the Commission.   
 
6. John Whitworth addressed some of the 2010 CHA goals 
he has considered and other board members shared theirs, 
including, in no particular order: block parties to           
encourage neighborhood cohesiveness; becoming more 
inclusive (diversity of age, race, geography, etc.); forging 
partnerships with neighborhood organizations (such as the 
Family Resource Center, Tricycle Gardens); considering 
hosting Vespers at other churches; making meetings more 
interesting and relevant; focusing on addressing policies 
important to residents; and, finally, addressing the question 
of what the borders, if any, of the CHA may be.  
 
7. The Alley Rally was canceled for future years because 
of the lack of City funding for private use of trash trucks. 
CHA should consider hosting a neighborhood clean-up 
with adjoining civic associations, such as Union Hill, 
Church Hill North, Church Hill Central, New Visions, 
Unity, etc.  
 
8. The Board discussed revival of the neighborhood block 
program and the merits thereof.  No action was taken.  
 
9.  John Whitworth addressed several more issues for 
2010: (1) he would like to shorten meetings, ensure that 
they consist of original and purposeful topics, and limit 
meeting length to no more than 1.5 hours; (2) CHA should 
have snacks and sodas at meetings; (3) CHA needs to   
clarify the decision making processes between the Board, 
membership, and the various committees; (4) CHA should 
endeavor to better understand its relationship to emerging 
and established civic associations in the East End (a 
neighborhood forum at Richmond Hill would assist in this 
process); (5) the Board should conduct a survey of the 
membership inquiring as what they want out of CHA 
meetings and their goals for the Association in 2010 and 
beyond; (6) CHA should consider alternatives to the    
Holiday Ball, including a possible second annual event in 
the Summer, such as a Garden Day combined with a 
House Tour.  
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10.  The Holiday Weekend earned a profit of $2,378,     
outpacing many prior years.  Nonetheless, the Ball had 
revenues of $5,510 but cost $8,062.  This is unsustainable 
for the Association, but was largely due to the low ticket 
sales.  131 tickets were sold which is the lowest number in 
memory. The House Tour was incredibly profitable,      
despite poor weather.  It brought in $6,380 and cost only 
$473.  Vespers cost $889.  
 
11. The Board received a report from John Whitworth on 
the progress of developing a new website for CHA.  Karen 
Chase, a CHA member, has kindly offered to do all of the 
creative work, including brand development, for 
free.  However, creating the actual website will cost up to 
$1500.  The Board decided to ask the Membership for   
approval to spend up to $1,500 on website development at 
the next monthly meeting.  
  

12. The recently amended by-laws will be included on the 
current website very soon. 
  
13. Shop-RVA, a buy local initiative, will address CHA 
membership at its February meeting.   
 
14. Future membership meetings:  
February:  We would ask our City Councilor, Cynthia 
Newbille if she would give us a presentation on her vision 
and hopes for Church Hill.   
March: John Whitworth proposed that we ask ACORN 
(the Alliance to Conserve Old Richmond Neighbor-
hoods) to talk on how to obtain State & Federal Tax    
Credits, and at the same meeting Barbara Smith, who     
recently retired from the Library of Virginia, will be     
approached to see if she would provide guidance on how 
to use the Library to research the history of individual 
homes in Church Hill.  
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MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 19, 2010       
GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING 
By CHA Secretary, Jacqui Newman 
 
CHA President John Whitworth called the meeting to    
order at 7:00 pm at St. John’s Church Parish Hall. 
 
He made the following announcements: 
-Robert’s Rules of Orders will be used to keep order and 
fair discussion at CHA meetings. 
-He asked for board members or general members to      
volunteer to serve as a liaison to the other area Civic      
Associations (Union Hill, Church Hill North, Church Hill 
Central and Oakwood-Chimborazo. They would be        
expected to attend their meetings and help co-ordinate our 
activities with them. 
-CHA still needs an editor for the newsletter. Erika had 
kindly offered to do the February newsletter but we cannot 
continue without a replacement. 
-The Board had discussed the ending of the Alley Rally 
clean-up program, and it was felt this was a pity. We 
would like to resurrect it and hence need a volunteer to run 
it. Please call John: 644-6559.    
-There are currently two CHA member picnics scheduled 
for 2010. 
-Historic House plaques are progressing. John Johnson has 
offered to co-ordinate our work with the City on getting 
final approval. 
-Next month’s meeting will not be held at St. John’s 
Church Parish Hall due to the Church requiring it.      
Councilwoman Cynthia Newbille has gracefully offered to 
address the meeting; location of meeting TBA. 
 
Katy Thomas introduced herself as the Church Hill Central 
representative to the CHA    
 
Both this meeting Agenda and the Minutes of the January 
7 membership meeting were then unanimously approved. 
 
John Whitworth then, on behalf of the members, thanked 
John Johnson for all his tireless work over the past 20 
months as our President. His contribution was enormous. 
He also thanked the outgoing Secretary Pam Prescott for 
all the hours put into writing up our meeting minutes, and 
to Tony Monteleone – who had completed his tour of duty 
as an extremely effective Director at Large.      
 
Treasurer’s Report:   
Treasurer reviewed December 2009 holiday weekend 

profit and loss. The Ball lost $2,186, the House Tour was 
an amazing success in spite of the weather and made a 
$5,986 profit, and Vespers cost $890 (mainly the bagpipe 
and Drum band) Other costs were $530. Total revenues 
were $12,336; total costs were $9,957 so overall a profit of 
$2,379k was achieved. The members voted unanimously 
to adopt the accounts.  
The CHA President noted the loss on the Holiday Ball as 
unacceptable, and the Board will come forward with      
recommendations for next year. Surveys will be going out 
in the upcoming weeks to all members which will allow 
everyone to voice their opinions. 
 
The New Board members briefly introduced themselves. 
 
Business: 
The Police Report 
Police Officer Walter provided the monthly crime report. 
He advised that crime in the neighborhood were            
significantly down, in spite of crime being on the rise in 
other parts of Richmond. For the month of December, 
property crime was reduced 81% and major crimes       
reduced by 50%. There have been two larcenies, six      
residential burglaries, one robbery, one theft from motor 
vehicle, and two mopeds stolen. Officer reminded        
residents to remain vigilant in reporting suspicious people 
or behavior. Members mentioned graffiti around the 
neighborhood, drivers running stop signs on Broad St., 
cleaning up after dogs, and tire dumping as current        
concerns of theirs. Officer will look into these issues, and 
suggested that it is a great time to address these less urgent 
problems while crime is down. Any questions or concerns, 
please phone the First Precinct at 646-0572. The            
non-emergency number is 646-5100. 
 
The Zoning Committee Report: 
Waite Rawls, the Chairman, confirmed that the Committee 
had recommended to the Board that the current proposals 
which would shortly be outlined to the general meeting 
were an excellent compromise and should be adopted. He 
noted the CHA January Board Meeting had indeed        
accepted the Zoning Committee’s recommendation and 
they had passed a motion to recommend it to the full   
membership     
Tarisa Moran and Roy Benbow from the City Planning 
and Preservation Division then presented the new R-8   
zoning proposal, and took questions afterwards. The   
membership voted overwhelmingly, around four votes 
against out of 45 present, to endorse the R-8 concept and 
its proposed application including the area at the far East 
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end of Broad Street that was not in the City’s proposal 
since it is currently in litigation. The CHA put on hold its 
endorsement of the recommended R-63 “T-zone” pending 
the voting outcome from Church Hill North and Church 
Hill Central Civic Associations.  
CHA membership voted unanimously in support of a     
special use permit for 2824 E Broad St. LLC to convert the 
building at the aforementioned address into a mixed use 
space. The first floor will be split between commercial 
space and one residential unit. The second floor will be 
two residential units.  
 
The Fire Report 
Lt. Forgette from the Station One Fire Department          
provided a report. The Fire Department would be pleased 

to attend future meetings to give updates similar to the   
Police Report.  Lt. Forgette emphasized the “open door” 
policy of their station. If you have a concern or just want 
to visit, feel free to stop by! He discussed the “Keep the 
Wreath Green” program Richmond participates in each 
year. He also offered the “Project Fire Safe Home”        
program. Under this program, firefighters will come to 
your house and install up to three smoke alarms for free. A 
member questioned the current staffing at Station One. 
Staffing has been significantly cut, and in December the 
fire engine capability was not operational virtually 50% of 
the time (14 days out of 31) CHA will address this as a 
priority at a future meeting. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 pm.  



     Church Hill Association

2009 Budget & Actual Cash Flows to December 2009

Budget Total

REVENUES (NET) 2,009 Jan Feb March April May June July Aug Sept Oct. Nov Dec 12 Months.

Holiday Festival

     Sales 17,375 560 1,990 1,020 8,766 12,336

     Expenses (14,965) 0 (2,007) (167) (1,063) (7,269) (10,506)

Net Holiday Festival 2,410 0 0 0 (2,007) 0 0 0 0 560 1,823 (43) 1,497 1,830

Holiday Costs paid from 2008 0 (775) (405) (1,180)

Newsletter

     Revenue - Ads + 2300 Club 9,700 859 755 723 1,030 208 766 436 652 834 348 521 750 7,882

     Expense - Printing (10,000) (875) 0 (750) (2,070) (845) (995) (735) (745) (2,285) (1,020) (10,320)

Net Newsletter Revenue (300) (16) 755 (27) (1,040) (637) (229) (299) (93) 834 (1,937) 521 (270) (2,438)

     Newsletter   Revenue - from 2008 665 665

Membership - Annual Fees 6,250 0 1,185 425 490 125 165 350 75 125 1,850 400 5,190

     Sale of  Church Hill Bags 101 4 4 8 117

Planters Society Funds Raised

    Funds Deposited 1,400 0 0

    Expenses Paid (1,400) 0 0

 Balance Available 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Donations/Grants Received 0

    St. Patricks Church 1,000 0 1,000 1,000

Net D/G Revenue 1,000 0 0 0 0 0 0 1,000 0 0 0 0 0 1,000

Community Events

    Italian Festival - Revenue 300 0

    Italian Festival - Expenses (250) 0

    Net Italian Festival Revenue 50 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Interest Earned 1,200 43 24 22 43 36 1 15 17 7 6 214

TOTAL NET REVENUE 10,610 (748) 1,964 781 (2,510) (476) (63) 701 276 1,469 36 2,335 1,633 5,398

EXPENSES

Operating Expenses

     Meetings/Membership (2,500) (21) (2,785) (2,806)

     Picnics (500) (294) (448) (742)

(392) (392)

     Meeting Space (450) 0

     Insurance (450) (36) 18 (656) 0 (674)

     Supplies (Stamps/Envelp/Misc) (250) (60) (43) (103)

     PayPall Commission (8) (73) (81)

     Post Office Box (56) (56)

     Website (200) (99) (108) (207)

     Financial Review / IRS Filings (990) (500) 0

     Contingency (60) (12) (12) (12) (12) (12) (60)

Total Operating Expenses (4,910) (96) 18 (99) (656) 0 (729) (12) (120) (460) (20) (33) (2,914) (5,121)

Donation and Project Expenses

     Reed's Square Maintenance (400) (400) (400)

     Church Hill Forum (220) (220)

     Crime Watch (1,000) (1,000) (1,000)

     Alley Rally (two) (200) 0

     Historic Rich. Found.- Church Hill Book x (2,000) (2,000)

     Historic Rich. Found.- Oakwood Heights x (2,500) (2,500)

     Union Hill Historic District Initiative (1,000) (260) (260)

Sub-Total (2,600) 0 (260) 0 0 0 0 (4,900) (220) 0 0 0 (1,000) (6,380)

Education
     Donation:  Bellevue (500) (500) (500)

     Donation:  Chimborazo (500) (500) (500)

     Donation:  CHAT (500) (500) (500)
     Donation: YMCA Bright Beginnings (300) (300)

Sub-Total Education Expense (1,500) 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 (300) 0 0 0 (1,500) (1,800)

Preservation

    Donation:  ACORN (300) (300) (300)

Sub-Total Preservation Expense (300) 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 (300) (300)

Community Relations

     Donation:  Richmond Hill - 2009 (300) (300) (300)

     Donation:  Richmond Hill - 2008 (500) (500)

     Donation:  Planters Society - 2009 (1,000) (1,000) (230) (1,230)

     Donation:  Planters Society - 2008 (1,500) (1,500)

     Friends Chimborazo Playground. x (5,485) (5,485)

     East Dist. Family Resource Center 0 (16) (16)

     Council 7th District Forum Debate (300) (300)

     Donation:  Undeclared 0 (132) (132)

Sub-Total Community Relations (1,300) (2,000) (1,000) 0 0 (230) 0 (5,617) 0 0 (300) 0 (316) (9,463)

TOTAL NET EXPENSES (10,610) (2,096) (1,242) (99) (656) (230) (729) (10,529) (640) (460) (320) (33) (6,030) (23,064)

NET CASH FLOW 0 (2,844) 722 681 (3,166) (706) (792) (9,828) (364) 1,009 (284) 2,302 (4,397) (17,666)

Beginning Balance all accounts 43,415

Bank Statements - End of Month 40,570 41,292 41,973 38,807 38,100 37,309 27,481 27,117 28,127 27,843 30,145 25,748 25,748

Change in Cash (2,844) 722 681 (3,166) (707) (791) (9,828) (364) 1,010 (284) 2,302 (4,397) (17,667)

x = Items allocated out of $25k Excess Capital Fund. Paid out in 2009 = (9,985) (9,985)
Balance Remaining  =  $15k, taken forward to the 2010 Budget 

Susan White, Treasurer, 31st December, 2009
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Diane Sinnatamby, M.D. is now accepting 
new patients at Primary Health Care Associates

Dr. Sinnatamby attended the University of Kelaniya for her undergraduate degree. She received her medical 
degree from North Colombo Medical College located in Sri Lanka and completed an Internal Medicine 
Residency and Fellowship in Infectious Disease at St. Michael’s Medical Center. Dr. Sinnatamby is board 
certified in Internal Medicine and Infectious Disease.

our services
• adult primary care
• annual physicals
• chronic care for diseases such as diabetes, hypertension and obesity
• women’s services, including pap smears
• treatment of infectious diseases
      • HIV and AIDS
      • STDs
      • Fever of Unknown Origin (FUO)
      • complications from seasonal influenza, H1N1
      • shingles
      • recurrent infections  
      • hospital acquired infections including bloodstream infections
            • MRSA
            • VRE

Primary Health Care Associates
Richmond Community Hospital – Medical Practice Building
1510 North 28th Street, Suite 308 • Richmond, Virginia 23223
 
For appointments, call (804) 644-1665

Good Help to Those in Need®BON SECOURS MEDICAL GROUP

Diane Sinnatamby, M.D.


